WEST VIRGINIA STATE UNIVERSITY

Minutes of the Faulty Senate

Meeting of February 3, 2006

1. CALL TO ORDER.  The Faculty Senate of West Virginia State University met on Friday, February 3, 2005, in 622 Wallace Hall.  Chair J. Levine called the meeting to order at 2:30 p.m.  

Senators present:  Prof. Carol Acker, Dr. Tim Alderman, Dr. Deon Brock, Dr. Tom Guetzloff, Dr. Rob Harris, Dr. Mahmoodul Islam, Dr. Jerry Levine, Dr. Jack Magan, Prof. Susan Marrash-Minnerly, Mr. Tom McClure, Dr. Billy Joe Peyton, Dr. Aaron Settle, Prof. Patricia Shafer, Dr. Chuck Smith, Ms. Deborah Wells, and Dr. Naveed Zaman.  

Senators absent:  Prof. Sabina Haque (excused).

Ex-Officio members present:  Dr. Arnold Cooper, Dr. Greg Epps (for President Carter), and Veella Grooms (for President Griffin). 

Guests:  Prof. Mike Lewis, Dr. Paula McCoy, Mr. Robert Parker, Dr. John Richards, Dr. Craig Spaniol, and Dr. Jim Spencer.

2. REVIEW OF THE MINUTES.  A. Settle moved and P. Shafer seconded the motion to approve the minutes from the December Senate meeting.  The motion carried.  

3. APPROVAL OF THE AGENDA.  C. Acker moved and J. Magan seconded the motion to approve the agenda.  The motion carried.

4. REPORTS. 
A. Dr. Greg Epps for Dr. Hazo W. Carter, Jr., WVSU President.  Dr. Epps distributed the University President and Executive Council’s Salary Plan, which was completed in January (see attached Plan).  Despite over a 20% reduction of state funding during the past four years, WVSU has maintained all degree programs and 120 full-time faculty positions.  The legislature has also mandated raises for faculty and classified staff that are projected to cost nearly one-half million dollars, but has appropriated only about one-fourth of this amount.  Due to underfunding WVSCTC was also unable to pay more than $600,000 in charge-backs to the University.  With the assistance of many constituents the Budget Advisory Council submitted the following recommendations to the President and Executive Council:  

1. Implement a plan to give employees of the University a 3% salary increase for the 2006-07 fiscal year.

2. Implement revenue enhancement by raising tuition, identifying other types of increases, or considering other types of cost reductions.

3. Commit WVSU to a comprehensive plan for marketing the institution.

4. Commit the WVSU Foundation to develop an ongoing fund-raising campaign.

5. Investigate the current physical plant for the possibility of creating larger classrooms, in advance of any additions to a revised campus master plan.

Other BAC suggestions included intensifying advertising to increase enrollment, increasing University-wide retention efforts, forming an ad hoc committee to recommend funding priorities to the WVSU Foundation, using student groups to participate in a phone-a-thon, and forming subcommittees to determine the feasibility of utilizing additional adjunct faculty.  Action items included the following:

1. Request a special appropriation to redress the loss of state and federal (Title III) funds.

2. Provide a salary increase for all University employees.

3. Continuation of efficiency measures to reduce the budget deficit. 

Other actions include following through with the BAC recommendations.  The plan is to be implemented by January 27, 2006.  Dr. Epps indicated, in response to a question, that the Board of Governors approved the plan. 

B. Mrs. Veella Grooms, Director of Institutional Effectiveness and Planning, WVSCTC.  A $10,000 student retention grant has been received.  An Applied Process Technology program has been developed for Dow Chemical Company employees.  Dr. Griffin will be at the National Legislative Summit in Washington, D.C. meeting with West Virginia Representative Shelly Moore-Capito regarding CTC funding and earmarks for the Nursing program.  The chargeback agreement is now in effect.  (See WVSCTC President’s report attached.)  

C. Dr. Arnold Cooper, Vice President for Academic Affairs.  Dr. Cooper complimented M. Lewis for his expeditious handling of the Promotion and Tenure materials.  R. Sharma has resigned as Director of the Library; D. Wells will serve as the Interim Director.  Dr. Fuller will chair the search committee.  WVSU had over 500 high school students enrolled in dual credit classes during the 2004-05 academic year (see attached table of dual credit courses).  These students count towards our Full-Time Equivalent (FTE) enrollment.  These courses provide good recruitment opportunities.  Faculty who teach these classes are “adjuncts of a sort,” which raises questions about their involvement in faculty governance as well as how the definition of faculty may be changing.  During the 2005 fall semester 44% of our faculty were adjuncts (including those teaching dual credit courses) and they taught just over 30% of all courses offered.  Dr. Cooper distributed an HEPC form for gathering information about the curriculum, text, assessment, and evaluation procedures for dual credit classes.  He indicated that we need to maintain quality in these courses (see attached form).  

D. Mr. Robert Parker, Vice President for Finance.  Mr. Parker distributed a fourteen-page report on the University budget (see attached report).  In response to a question, he indicated that the $930,000 in chargebacks (of the more than $2.2 million owed) have been received from the CTC as of November.   

E. Dr. Paula McCoy, Educational Policy Committee.  The EPC approved the addition of English 314–Shakespeare (deleted English 312 and 313) and Spanish 303–Intensive Spanish Communication.  Two special education endorsements were approved along with two additional policy changes in the Education Department (see attached EPC report).  J. Magan moved and T. Alderman seconded a motion to approve the report.  The motion carried.

F. Prof. Patricia Shafer, Faculty Representative to the WVSU Board of Governors.  The BOG met in a special meeting called to consider a plan from President Carter and the Executive Council for salary increases for the 2007 fiscal year.  Mr. Parker explained the plan, the involvement of the Budget Advisory Committee, and shared relevant budget documents.  (This plan is described in Reports, section A above.)  The BOG requires assurances that the current budget deficit ($400,000 for FY 2006) will be eliminated and that the expected revenue available in FY 2007 will be sufficient to cover the 3% salary increase.  The BOG also noted that an across-the-board raise is not permissible under our current faculty salary plan.  The BOG approved a special appropriation resolution requesting increased funding for the CTC, comparable with others CTCs (see attached BOG Report).  C. Smith indicated that the BOG approved the President’s report, but other than the CTC resolution, didn’t take any action.  Is there any plan to address the budget deficit?  Mr. Parker said they were looking at this and would be providing the BOG with specific data on how the deficit can be overcome.  The Advisory Council of Faculty will not meet until later today.

G. Prof. Edith Worrells, WVSCTC Representative to the Institutional Board of Advisors.  Prof. Worrells was not present, but submitted a written report (see attached IBOA report).  During the 2005-06 academic year the WVSCTC received over $5 million in grants and other resources.  The WVSCTC Faculty Senate would like to have a representative to the WVSU Board of Governors.  

H. Standing Committee Reports:  Dr. Charlotte Giles, Cultural Activities and Educational Assemblies Committee;  Prof. Michael Wiedemann, Library Committee.  Cultural Activities and Educational Assemblies Committee:  no report.  The Library Committee is working to manage the increased workload caused by the resignation of Mr. Aden last year.  Because of their unique status they are evaluating the promotion and retention process as they apply to librarians.  At the news of his resignation, the Committee also wished Dr. Sharma good luck with his new position (see attached report).  

I. Dr. James Spencer, ad hoc Committee on Dr. Richards’ concerns.  Dr. Spencer went over a report which described the initial charge, the procedures the Committee followed, a history of events that contributed to the controversy, a summary of Dr. Richards’ concerns, and recommendations (see attached report).  The Committee affirmed that all parties must be held to the responsibilities as indicated in the Faculty Handbook and HEPC guidelines and that the Sociology Department must be informed of its likely immediate and long term future.  They also suggest that a faculty ad hoc committee is not the proper vehicle for investigating and evaluating this type of controversy.  They recommend the creation of a University Ombudsman Office.  This Office would have an individual trained in mediation, conflict resolution, and other skills who could act to prevent the escalation of conflicts.  The Chair thanked the Committee for their work.  C. Smith moved that the Vice President of Academic Affairs describe plans for the Sociology Department.  D. Brock seconded the motion.  There was some discussion about the possible reorganization of WVSU and the concern that small departments may not have a place in a university.  The motion carried.  Dr. Cooper declined to respond.  Dr. Richards repeated some of his continuing concerns about the Sociology Department and extended his thanks to the ad hoc Committee.  C. Smith moved that the Senate Chair write letters of appreciation to the ad hoc Committee members for inclusion in their merit files.  J. Magan seconded the motion.  The motion carried.

J. Comments from the Chair.  None.

5. OLD BUSINESS.  

A. Tabled motion to permit preferential registration for student athletes.  In order to attend practice, student athletes must generally register for morning classes which are often the first to fill.  This motion would allow our 300 student athletes to register first within their classifications.  Several issues were raised against the motion.  Even if this motion passed there are not enough morning classes to accommodate them.  Once student athletes are upperclassmen there is often only one section of a needed class available in any case.  There was a question about what other groups of students who represent WVSU to the public might be given this preference.  We know that many non-traditional students have trouble scheduling classes around other responsibilities.  Could this policy be defended?  Are there alternative ways of addressing the problem?  The motion was defeated.

B. Standing committee appointment corrections.  T. Guetzloff moved that C. Slankard be appointed to the Educational Policy Committee and M. Porter be temporarily appointed to the Promotion and Tenure Committee.  S. Naga seconded the motion.  The motion carried.  M. Lewis indicated that this action is needed earlier in the academic year, since the P&T Committee has already completed their work.  The Executive Committee will address this and make a recommendation to the Senate about the timing of committee elections.

6. NEW BUSINESS.

A. Department chair elections for spring.  C. Smith will conduct the election for Criminal Justice; S. Naga will conduct the election for Health and Human Performance.

B. Scheduling of classes.  T. Guetzloff raised the issue of eliminating M-W-F classes and scheduling them on Monday-Wednesday at the same hours as Tuesday and Thursday classes.  We currently have more morning classes offered on T-R than M-W-F, so just as many, or more classes could be offered with this type of schedule.  There was also mention of using Friday for three-hour classes, or even having Friday-Saturday classes.  Some faculty wanted to maintain the flexibility of having three-day classes, and others thought that two days a week was not an appropriate schedule for classes like remedial mathematics, for example.  Changing the schedule may also have an impact on the total number of instructional days.  No motion was forthcoming.

C. Concerns about the Budget Advisory Committee recommendation about increasing class size.  Although there are no plans to build larger classrooms, the issue of larger classes was raised at the BOG meeting in the context of increasing enrollment and tuition dollars.  Some faculty thought larger classrooms could work well for some situations, but that they would likely reduce student-instructor interaction and impose increased burdens upon instructors who collect assignments that are not easily scored.  Graduate assistants would obviously help.  Faculty should be involved with any architectural, master plan decisions.  More input is needed on this issue.  P. Shafer moved that the Executive Committee put this on the next General Faculty meeting agenda and notify faculty in advance.  S. Naga seconded the motion.  The motion carried.

D. Proposed faculty review of the merit pay plan and its implementation.  C. Smith moved that the Senate study how the merit pay plan and instruments were initially developed and eventually implemented, and present findings and recommendations to the faculty.  The Executive Committee will decide how this will be done.  S. Naga seconded the motion.  The motion carried.  

7. Adjournment.  S. Naga moved and J. Magan seconded the motion that the meeting be adjourned.  The motion carried.


Submitted by


Mr. Tom McClure, Secretary
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